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West Horndon

The number of homes and general development proposed in West Horndon is out of context with
the size of the existing village and the services currently available to the area. In paragraph 2.4 of the
Preferred Options document the Council recognises that West Horndon has the potential for
sustainable development and that significant improvements to infrastructure and services would be
required to support growth at West Horndon.

The Council, is proposing to build 1700 new dwellings over the Plan period in villages excluded from
the green belt. Out of this total, 1500 will be situated at West Horndon. This figure equates to 88%
of all new dwellings to be built in villages excluded from the green belt, will be built in one village
situated at the southern most part of the borough with an infrastructure that needs significant
improvements. The figure of 1500 also equates to 43% of the total requirement, according to the
preferred options, of all dwellings to be built in the borough over the Plan period.

Within Policy CP1 the Council confirm that they will take a positive approach in favour of sustainable
development yet in paragraph 2.4 they recognise that West Horndon has the potential for
sustainable development. Further on they confirm that significant improvements will be required to
the infrastructure around West Horndon to cope with the proposed development.

In Policy CP4, headed West Horndon Opportunity Area, the wording is very vague when justifying
the area to take the number of new dwellings and industrial premises being proposed. Within the
paragraphs justifying the decision to choose West Horndon as an opportunity area, the Council
mention the area has good road, rail access, local shops and community facilities. In reality the
infrastructure supporting the area is not good with transport links connecting the village to
Brentwood and other areas within the borough being poor hence why the Council recognise that
significant improvements to the infrastructure are required. Local residents have commented on
“over-crowded” trains and poor facilities.

West Horndon is described in Wikipedia;” as a village surrounded by open countryside and an
industrial estate. It is the first area east of London to be not continuously built up. There are hills
rising as high as 100 metres covered in trees, arable fields and fenland of London clay.” The village
and surrounding countryside provide an important break from continuous development, exactly
what the green belt was designed for and yet the Council are proposing to build on the green belt in
the area in direct contravention of the origins of the green belt. There are other areas within the
borough in the green belt that can be built on without compromising this key origin.

The village of West Horndon does not lie in a sustainable location capable of major development. It
is clearly capable of expansion but not on the level proposed by the Council. The Council have
decided on a major redevelopment of the area whilst paying scant regard to policies contained
throughout their Preferred Options Plan. It would make far more sense to spread the proposed
housing throughout the borough in far more sustainable locations, green belt will be lost but it is
being lost with the proposals for West Horndon.



